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History 

  Kempenfelt QǳƛƭǘŜǊǎΩ Guild first met in May 18, 1994 for an organizational meeting after a notice 

was posted by Benita Skinner and Sheila Nollert.  {ƛƳŎƻŜ /ƻǳƴǘȅ vǳƛƭǘŜǊǎΩ DǳƛƭŘ ƘŀŘ ōŜŜƴ ƭƻƴƎ 

established in Barrie as an afternoon guild, but there was a need for an evening guild to allow more 

working women to participate.  Eighty -two members joined the first year.  The first regular meeting was 

September 15, 1994 at St. Andrews Presbyterian Church, Worsley St. In November, 1998, KQG moved 

their regular meetings to Grace United Church on Grove Street due to increasing membership and a 

conflict with the Out of the Cold program at St. Andrews. In 2008, meetings moved to Army Navy Air 

Force Club  

 In the fall of 1994, a challenge went out to members to design a logo for KQG.  In January, 1995 

a Basket block was chosen. Φ    ¢ƘŜ ōƭƻŎƪ ǿŀǎ ŘŜǎƛƎƴŜŘ ōȅ /ƘǊƛǎ hΩbŜƛƭ ŀƴŘ ƳŀŘŜ ōȅ Wƻ!ƴƴ DŀǳƭǘΦ 

 

Kempenfelt Quilt Guild - Logo 

  In 1995 a survey was done of 53 members with 19 responses.  Another survey was done in 

1998.  These surveys asked about level of experience, type of quilting done, as well as activities the 

person might be interested in participating in.  A survey included with the newsletter and membership 

renewal form in 2003 asked members to choose favourite activities at guild meetings and asked if 

people would be interested in serving on the executive. 

 The Constitution was written in 1974, reviewed and revised as needed. A  revision of the 

constitution was done in fall of 2007and accepted by general membership in January, 2008. 
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 In April 1996, KQG joined the Ontario Quilting Association.   In 1998, the Canadian Quilting 

Association changed their policy of individual membership and offered Guild membership & KQG joined 

and began receiving copies of The Canadian Quilter magazine.  The guild developed pins and coffee 

mugs for members to purchase.  KQG has held a pot-luck dinner yearly, first scheduled in August of each 

year.  In 2002, the pot luck dinner was moved to December, due to low attendance in August. 

 In 2000, a pamphlet detailing the establishment of the guild was written.  Also, Kelly Jones 

started work on a web page for KQG in summer of 2000, www.geocities/com/kqguild/.  In 2001, the 

newsletter was put on the web site.  In 2006, a new web site was created, www.kqg.ca, developed and 

maintained by Sherry Perryman.   Starting in 2010, Barb McCahery took over responsibility for updating 

and improving the website.  The newsletter went digital in 2007, being sent to many members and other 

guilds in that way.  People without electronic access could still get paper copies, but it enabled KQG to 

increase the size of the Newsletter and keep the line on printing costs. 

 In 2005, the KQG became incorporated as a non-profit entity.   

 Each year, members were asked to make name tags and were offered the opportunity to 

ǇŀǊǘƛŎƛǇŀǘŜ ƛƴ ŀ ±ƛŜǿŜǊΩǎ /ƘƻƛŎŜ ŦƻǊ ŘŜŎƻǊŀǘŜŘ ƴŀƳŜǘŀƎǎΦ  {ƻƳŜ ȅŜŀǊǎΣ ŀ ŦƛƴŜ ǿŀǎ ŀǎǎŜǎǎŜŘ ŦƻǊ ƴƻǘ 

wearing a name tag at meetings - $.25 for members, $.50 for Executive. Chatelaines were made starting 

in 2005; patterns, fabric and plastic nametags were provided for new members. 

 As with any organization ongoing financial issues marked the early years, considering the needs 

of membership, cost of out ƻŦ ǘƻǿƴ ŀƴŘ άƴŀƳŜέ speakers with efforts to raise money while keeping 

membership fees acceptable.  Initial membership cost was $20.00, going to $25.00 in 1997-8, then $30. 

The move to ANAF also enabled the guild to increase membership space to 135.  In 2010, fees were 

raised to $35 to cover the rising cost for speakers, mileage costs, and rent. 

  In 2000, a more structured approach was taken to the cost of speakers and programming, with 

a set amount being budgeted as a separate line item in the budget. Cookbooks, raffles, mugs, pins were 

all sold as fundraisers.  Barrie Central Collegiate made wooden thread caddies at the request of KQG at 

no cost which were sold to members.  Quilt journals, with decorative covers over 3 ring binders were 

also made and sold by the guild.  UFO (Unfinished Objects) Sales also contributed to the coffers, as well 

as sales from discontinued library books and magazines.  Bags with KQG logo were sold in 2001.  

Advertisers for the newsletter increased, 8 in 2002.  In 2004, membership was $30. In 2004 ς 05, quilt 

calendars were produced, making a profit of $400 for the Guild. 

 In 1999, it was recommended that all executive members prepare an annual report to be given 

to incoming executive, including a description of activities and recommendations for improvements.  

Guidelines were developed for the reports as well as more formalized position descriptions for executive 

positions. 

   In 1999, there were 64 members.  In 2000, there were 70 members, increasing to 92 in 2001.  

In 2003, the 100 member milestone was passed and the 100th member was given a KQG mug and pin as 

http://www.geocities/com/kqguild/
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commemoration. In 2003, it went to 108 and executive agreed to cap membership at 120.  The year 

ended with 110 members.  In 2005, there were 120 members.    Membership 2010 was 120.    

 For the 5TH anniversary of the founding of the KQG plans were made for a special celebration, 

chaired by Cheryl Westlake.  Suggestions for activities included Mystery Quilt Challenge, Round Robin, 

every 5th guest to get door prize, prize to quilter who had most quilts at Show & Tell.  Goodie bags were 

made up and given to 5 people each month based on a spot in the newsletter.  Suggestion of having a 

Quilter of Month featured in Newsletter was raised. In April, 2000 people were asked to bring in their 

first & last quilts for Show & Tell.  A  pot luck was held in August 1999 as part of this celebration. 

 The ten year celebrations were in the planning stage by March 2003.  The 10th anniversary 

began the same year as the Barrie Sesquicentennial and consideration was given as to how the two 

events could be combined. Cathy Miller, folk artist and quilter was a special guest in September 2004 to 

kick off the year to a great start.  A ten year mystery quilt was done from November 03 to August 04. A 

Tinners group with ƎǊƻǳǇǎ ƻŦ мл ōŜƛƴƎ ŀǎƪŜŘ ǘƻ ŜȄŎƘŀƴƎŜ ф ǇŀǘŎƘ ōƭƻŎƪǎΣ ǿƛǘƘ ŀ ǾƛŜǿŜǊǎΩ ŎƘƻƛŎŜ ƳŀŘŜ ƛƴ 

December.  There was also a Block of the Month Reunion, with members asked to make items using 

previous 10 years of B of M patterns.  Signature blocks were handed to members to make s signature 

panel to add to back of banner. Sixty-two members attended a catereddinner in celebration, which 

replaced the usual pot luck. 

 Discussion around the activities for the 20th anniversary -2014 of the guild started in 2009. 

Suggestions included 20th anniversary bags, retreat, bus trip, challenge. A decision was made in 2010 to 

defer major celebrations until the 25th  anniversary.  

 KQG has supported quilting activities at a provincial and national level.  They were members of 

hƴǘŀǊƛƻ vǳƛƭǘƛƴƎ /ƻƴƴŜŎǘƛƻƴǎ ŀƴŘ ƛƴ мффф ǎǳǇǇƻǊǘŜŘ vǳƛƭǘ /ŀƴŀŘŀ ōȅ ŘƻƴŀǘƛƴƎ сέ ǎǉǳŀǊŜs for grab bags.  

KQG also joined Canadian Quilters Association.  In 2010, KQG contributed fabric Maple Leaf Bowls to 

Quilt Canada in London to serve as door prizes 

  In 2003, group representatives from 11 guilds in Ontario met to discuss common concerns, 

including liability insurance, programming, mileage rates, appreciation fees for members who do trunk 

shows for their own guilds.  This Interguild meeting became a semi-annual event.  In 2004, the issue of 

incorporation for guilds was part of the discussion ς pros, cons, cost.  With incorporation, there is no 

personal liability for guild individuals. There was also discussion around formalizing the contracts for 

guest speakers, so the terms and conditions were clearer (and written).  This was also a valuable venue 

for sharing information about speakers and programming.  Interguild meetings also became a source of 

information on motivating members, especially to serve on executive positions. 

  Copyright was becoming more of an issue for quilters in the early 2000s.  Ontario 

Quilting Connections published information for guilds on copyright in 2003. In 2003, the newsletter 

reprinted that article from Ontario Quilting Connections, around issues of copyright for quilters.   

¢ǊŀŘƛǘƛƻƴŀƭ ǇŀǘǘŜǊƴǎ ŀǊŜ ƛƴ ǇǳōƭƛŎ ŘƻƳŀƛƴΣ ōǳǘ ǿǊƛǘǘŜƴ ŘƛǊŜŎǘƛƻƴǎ ŀƴŘ ƛƭƭǳǎǘǊŀǘƛƻƴǎ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ άƘƻǿ ǘƻǎέ Ƴŀȅ 

ōŜ ŎƻǇȅǊƛƎƘǘΦ  άtŜǊǎƻƴŀƭ ǳǎŜέ ŀllows quilters to show quilts made from a purchased pattern; however, 
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credit must be given to the original designer/source of the pattern.  Published patterns cannot be used 

for commercial gain or mass production without consent.   

 

 

Services to Members 

 Newsletter ς First reference to Newsletter is in the minutes of Oct 1995.  At that point, there 

were advertising services offered, and 3 advertisers were in Newsletter.  Advertising revenues increased 

over the years, sufficient to cover the cost of printing.  In 2004, computer program Publisher was 

purchased to facilitate production of the Newsletter.  By 2004, there were 10 advertisers in the 

newsletter.  Newsletters were a topic at interguild meetings and there was discussion around frequency 

of publication and mailing costs.  On-line access became more popular, but issues of privacy and address 

sharing were raised.  Starting in 2006, electronic copies of the newsletters were shared with other 

guilds, rather than the paper copies that had been mailed previously.  Patterns for projects such as bags 

and mug covers, Yo-Yo Christmas ornaments, pillow cases etc are published in the Newsletter at 

intervals .  Notice of upcoming quilt shows and tips on quilting techniques are also published. 

 Guest Speakers ς The Ontario Quilting Connection and the Canadian Quilting Association over 

the years has provided information about speakers available to Guilds for meeting presentations and/or 

workshops.  A variety of guest speakers have been invited to speak at the guild on different topics. .  

Speakers demonstrate/discuss techniques or talk about topics related to quilting. Professional and 

expert amateurs bring their products for a talk and demonstration on a wide variety of quilt information. 

Colour theory, button collecting, quilt appraisal, wearable art, hand applique, miniature quilts, French 

Polynesian quilting, thread types and uses and hand piecing are only some of the topics covered at 

meetings.  In 1997, JoAnne Garrett described techniques and tips for sewing machine care.  A speaker 

from Royal Ontario Museum talked ƻƴ άIƛǎǘƻǊȅ ƻŦ ²ƻƳŜƴ ǘƘǊƻǳƎƘ ǘƘŜƛǊ vǳƛƭǘǎέ on textiles and history 

of textiles in Canada. Quilt photography, quilt appraisal, quilting on the Internet, role of Canadian 

QǳƛƭǘŜǊǎΩ Association, and pictorial quiltinghave all been presented.  Patterns for 3 D flying Geese and 

Unconventional Log Cabins and the use of special tools for Triangle squares and Square in Square  

presented as examples of each speakers expertise. A physiotherapist was invited to speak in 1997 on 

ergonomic sewing position.  We heard Gloria Loughman from Australia speaking on and showing her 

beautiful Luminous Landscape quilts.  Dyeing your own fabric was the topic of a meeting in 2004. In later 

years, fibre artists inspired members to try newer approaches to quilting as an art form with fabric 

painting, dyeing, use of alternative fabrics and combination techniques to create art pieces.  There were 

speakers who emphasized the importance of quilt labels, giving name of maker, designer, pattern name 

& source and information about the recipient of the quilt.  Quilters were encouraged to keep quilt 

diaries including not only the label information but any other information about the quilt ς material, 

fabric samples, stories relating to the quilt maker and recipient.  This came out of the stories of 

anonymous quilts now being collected by galleries and museums. 
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 άTool Libraryέ 1995 ςwas provided in the early years and members could borrow items such as a 

blade sharpener and quilt frames. 

 Book Library ς early purchases for the library were finances by 50-50 draws.  Early programs 

included the presentation of a book review at the meeting, discussions on how to finance books, length 

of loan period, fines for overdue books, storage of books at meeting location as library got bigger and 

added more books.  New books were publicized at meetings and in the Newsletter.  Members were 

asked to write reviews of new books and to recommend books for purchase.  Donations to the library 

were accepted.  The librarians determined limits on number of books to be borrowed for one person 

and fines for late books and repayment for lost books. The processes for deleting books and the take- 

out and return of books gradually became more formalized.   By 2008, there were 306 titles in the 

library.  The library also culled books that were not used and they were sold to members.  They also sold 

donated quilt magazines as a fundraiser for the Guild. 

 Cookbook published 1995 as a fundraiserΣ ŜƴǘƛǘƭŜŘ vǳƛŎƪΣ [ŜǘΩǎ Quilt. 

 Archives ς mention in minutes re archives, keeping separate books for each executive position 

and the use of photographs (Fran Noble). Different members were assigned to different tasks - archive 

Newsletters & Block of the Month.  Convenors were to pass on books to new executive member in 

August. In 1999, Archive materials were returned to librarian.  In 1999, a scrapbook was started on Guild 

activities, publicity and photographs.  Disposable cameras were purchased on several occasions to take 

photos of guild activities.  It was noted in 2005 that previous Blocks of the Month were stored in a 

binder and available for sale @ $5.00. 2006 ς older albums stored away. The use of a digital camera 

started.  The dispersal of responsibility for Archives made it sometimes difficult to keep all the 

ƛƴŦƻǊƳŀǘƛƻƴ ǘƻƎŜǘƘŜǊ ŀƴŘ ƛƴ нлмл ƛǘ ǿŀǎ ŘŜŎƛŘŜŘ ǘƘŀǘ ǘƘŜ tǊŜǎƛŘŜƴǘΩǎ ōƛƴŘŜǊ ǿƻǳƭŘ ŦƻǊƳ ǘƘŜ ōŀŎƪōƻƴŜ ƻŦ 

the Archive, with paper copies of all Guild activities kept there.  Simcoe County Archive were interested 

in having these documents, with the Guild holding the preceeding 2-3 years od material. 

 

Community Projects: 

 Red Cross Meals ς on ς Wheels place mats - 1995 - 59  placemats were given to the program.  

This was repeated as a spring challenge in 2000 ōȅ ƘŀǾƛƴƎ ƳŜƳōŜǊǎ ōǊƛƴƎ ƛƴ άǳƎƭȅέ ŦŀōǊƛŎ ŀƴŘ Ŝ xchange 

it in a brown paper sac for fair trade; 54 place mats were made and donated to Red Cross. 
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  Library Quilt ς 1995.  The new Barrie downtown library opened in 1996.  KQG made 2 bed size 

quilts using a pattern of books on library shelves.   The names of donors to the library were written on 

the spines of the books.   

 

Library Quilt - 1995 

 

 

 Manitoba flood - 1997 ς donation of quilt related items (squares, batting, tools) to relief, as 

many local quilters lost much of their books, tools & fabric to flood. Members sent many items for  

distribution by Canadian QuiltersΩ Association. 

 Comfort Quilts Program ς 1998 - made for at-risk premature babies at Royal Victoria Hospital.  

The babies benefit from being in a dark environment and the quilts completely cover the Isolettes.  

Parents take the quilts home when the baby is discharged. Quilts are made 40 x60; top to be any 

pattern; backing and binding to be in same solid colour (no patterns) black/navy/ hunter green/ pale 

lilac/light blue-gray. Quilts may be machine or hand quilted, not tied.  Twenty- four were done by 

May/98, 31 in June 1999.  In 2000, the special care unit expanded to 22 Isolettes, with a need to 
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increase quilt donations.   In Sept 2000, 13 quilts and 9 coverlets were taken to RVH, 12 in Aug 2001; 43 

in 2003.  From Jan ς June 2004, 27 quilts were given to RVH.  Donations of fabric & batting were 

received from local stores and individuals.  For the first time, Comfort Quilts became a designated item 

in the budget, with money to go for supplies.  The guild contacted potential donors to recover costs for 

materials.  For the first time, Casino Rama donated in 2005 and became a repeat donor, as did the Lions 

Club. 2006 ς Lioness Club of Innisfil donated.  Donations for this program were made by the Grace 

United Church, both in money and space for a working group to organizŜ άǉǳƛƭǘƛƴƎ ōŜŜǎέΦ  Local fabric 

shops have also made donations for this program, as have individual sewers in the community who saw 

information about the program published in the paper. In 2004, the Comfort Quilt Committee made up 

kits with material and batting which members could take home and sew top, quilt or bind or all three to 

increase participation and production.  The comfort quilt program was taken over by Helen Lamport in 

2009 after being run for many years by Mary Greiner. Some members of the guild also started meeting 

at Grace United Church to do some group effort to increase the numbers of comfort quilts.  The Barrie 

Fabricland in 2009 donated 30 meters of batt for the Comfort Quilt program.  In August, 2010, the 

Comfort Quilt program had raised $4000 specifically to cover costs of fabric & batting for the quilts by 

soliciting donations from local companies.  From Sept 2009 ς Aug 2010, 75 comfort quilts and 18 60 x 60 

coverlets were donated to the RVH special care nursery.  The larger coverlets were based on 

recommendations from hospital staff that the larger size and the use of black only backing was better 

for infant development.  It was negotiated to make coverlets for the bassinets that would stay with the 

hospital and KQG would continue to make 40 x 60 quilts for parents to swaddle the babies and take 

home with them.  Turnbull Interior designs donated fabric. In August 2011,  115 comfort quilts were 

taken to the  nursery, meeting a target goal of 100 quilts annually. 

 Nursing staff have spoken at the Guild meeting to describe the value of the Comfort Quilts to 

parents and the reasons for the guidelines for their construction. 

 

 

Comfort Quilts in Use 
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Parade of Comfort Quilts at KQG Meeting 

  Cuddle Quilt Program ς 1998 Simcoe County QG requested participation in a program of 

providing quilts to the OPP and Barrie police for use when children were involved in situations where 

warmth and comfort needed to be provided.  The first donation of these quilts through SCQG was Dec 

1999.  This program was fƻǳƴŘŜŘ ōȅ [ȅƴƴ {ǳƳǇǘŜǊ ŀǎ άYƻƳŦƻǊǘŜǊǎ ŦƻǊ YƛŘǎέΦ  Quilts were to be 40 x 60, 

of any fabric/colour.  KQG donated 32 quilts in 1999. 

  ConnKerr Cancer ς 2008 - In 2002, Cindy Kerr made colourful pillowcases for her son, Ryan, 

who was in hospital for long periods of time.  The pillowcases were so popular that Cindy and her friends 

started making them for other sick children.   Janet Whittaker brought forward this project as something 

KQG might participate in and provided the pattern and instructions for making the pillow cases.  

Members were asked if they would be willing to make pillowcases for children receiving cancer therapy.  

The material was to be colourful and child friendly and made completely with French seams.  The cases 

would be sent to Hospital for Sick Children.  By Dec 2009, over 2000 pillow cases were donated to HSC.  

When the Cancer Care Centre at Royal Victoria Hospital is completed, pillow cases will go to them. 

 Festival of Trees ς 1998 - 99 a fundraising Festival of trees at the Barrie Armoury was planned by 

Gryphon Theatre, Hospice Simcoe and Sunshine Foundation.  KQG participated by making country 

themed decorations in dark green, dark blue, cranberry with garland made with  wooden thread spools 

and yoyos; decorations were heart-shaped, round patchwork, or square, flat decorations.  Debbie 

Roberts made the tree skirt and the topper. The names of all participants were written on a tree skirt. 

The tree was provided by Festival of Trees and decorated with 70 ornaments made by Guild members 
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Nov29/99 as A Country Quilted Christmas. The tree decorated by KQG took a first place ribbon and was 

auctioned for $850.   

 May Court Club of Barrie ς The May Court Club is the oldest voluntary association in Canada, 

established by Lady Aberdeen, wife of the Governor-General in 1898.  It was established in Barrie in 

1970 to provide direct assistance to various groups, individuals, and charities. YvDΩǎ ŦƛǊǎǘ ŎƘŀƭƭŜƴƎŜ ƛƴ 

fall, 2000 was any kind of angel.  In 2001, a wall hanging was provided for auction at the 2001 Home for 

the Holidays tour.   

 The Quilt ς this is a project started by Carol Miller of Stratford ON in 1999, as a fund raiser for 

breast cancer. Funds raised went to Princess Margaret Hospital Foundation, Caring Voices.ca, and 

Wellspring.   Quilts from across Canada made by many guilds tour the country and then are sold by 

auction or on line. In 2000, Brenda Wauchop attended a show at Casa Loma in Toronto at which quilts 

were auctioned to raise money for breast cancer research.  It was decided this was a worthwhile activity 

for KQG.   The first quilt in 2001 was made with pink 9-ǇŀǘŎƘ ōƭƻŎƪǎ фά square;   50 squares were made 

for that first quilt. 
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 In 2002, Log Cabin blocks set in Straight Furrows were used ($500)Φ  Lǘ ǿŀǎ ƴƻǘŜŘ ǘƘŀǘ ά¢ƘŜ vǳƛƭǘέ raised 

over $150,000 for cancer support. 

 

 

  The pattern in 2003 - 04 was a hand imprint for ŀ ǉǳƛƭǘ ŎŀƭƭŜŘ άIŜƭǇƛƴƎ IŀƴŘǎέ. 
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 The quilt in 2004 - 5 was a Periwinkle Pinwheel;  

 

2005 - 06 an Autumn Split Rail which raised $975 when auctioned.  

 

The 2006 - 07 quilt was called Blooming Butterflies. 
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 A Five Patch Cross was made in 2007, raising $725 at auction. 

 

 

 A vintage Dresden Plate was also made that year, using blocks donated by a Guild member.  

 The 2008 quilt was Knot in Chain in black and white ($425).   

 

2008 quilt was a paper pieced Pineapple. 
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 In 2009, a French Braid was made, but by the time it was ready for donation, The Quilt Project had been 

discontinued in 2010.  The queen size quilt made by the KQG was donated to Royal Victoria Hospital 

Auxiliary, with funds to go to the Cancer Care Centre at RVH. This quilt raised over $3000 as a raffle 

prize.   The 2 smaller quilts made from the braids that year were given Hospice Simcoe, one for a raffle 

and one for client use.  

 

 The quilt donated to RVH in 2010 was a green Maple Leaf. 

 


